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PRAYER NOTES FOR
SPRING 2013

PLEASE PRAY FOR

o CF's Executive Committee as it
considers the response of members
to the recent postal ballot on
changes suggested by our review

group.

eOur forthcoming activities including
the April annual conference and
October annual lecture.

eVarious activities and publications
planned to mark the fiftieth
anniversary of the death of C.S.
Lewis.

eLibrary and information staff in an
era of reductions in spending,
cutbacks, re-organisations,
redundancies and other challenges.

eThe Christian communications
media and the work of booksellers
and suppliers represented in
Christian Resources Together. Pray
for this April's Retreat at Swanwick
and for a positive reader response to
the new Together magazine.

eThe work of Robert Hicks and his
Creative  Publishing and other
publishing activities.

eThose involved in meeting the
information needs of pastors in
Namibia and other African
countries.
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THE FIRST WORD

MARGARET KEELING looks at the contribution that
good architecture can make to library services and
suggests that similar principles have a bearing on the
work of our own Fellowship

A SHAPE FOR THE
FUTURE

New library buildings regularly feature in our professional press; producing
reactions of envy - if only - or scepticism about exaggerated claims of
success.

Recently, | caught just a snippet of a radio programme on the nature of
new libraries, and was fascinated by the claims being made about the effect
of buildings on their users. People found the original library unwelcoming and
were nervous about entering a closed space without knowing what to expect.
This particular library attracted many socially disadvantaged people, to the
extent that other users didn’t feel comfortable in the building. But, the design
of its replacement library had created an atmosphere of openness, welcome
and security — and although the same number of socially disadvantaged
people were using the space, they were integrated and unthreatening.

A big claim for a structure! Can the design and use of space really have
this much power to change attitudes and perceptions?

The library in question was the Seattle Public Library (not quite so new -
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opened in 2004) Its eleven storey building of ‘floating platforms, wrapped in
steel net enclosed in glass’, still attracts comments such as ‘the most
impressive building I've ever set eyes on ‘ with ‘an awesome Reading Space’.
But, in spite of its size one user wrote ‘I can still find my own spof'. Is it true
that: ‘our brains and bodies are affected by good architecture’?

The same programme went on to talk about the new Canada Water
Library (2011) described as ‘an indoor public space open to everyone where
you find wonderful things you weren’t necessarily looking for’

Just serendipity? Or a justified comment on the ability of library spaces
to welcome, include everyone, satisfy known needs and go further in creating
an awareness of lots of possibilities. Maybe at a time of growth of virtual
services in an age of social media, the physical library is fighting back!

My church, here in Woodbridge, is currently out of our church building
while work is going on to extend and create better worship and community
space. So | find myself applying the above concepts as a prayer and vision
of what our church buildings could be, especially to people in our community
to whom the inside of a church building is unfamiliar.

How does this equate to LCF ? We don’t have ‘buildings’ but we too we
have our virtual structure. Is it hard to enter? Or a place where people feel
welcomed — whether it's through the website, in casual conversation, at
events, visits, or in the printed space — our own or others.

In 2013 as we seek to move from LCF to become Christians in Library
and Information Services, we are looking at the ways we can ‘adapt in order
to meet the challenges of the future’ (as our subscription renewal reminds
us).

How should our structure look to people who aren’t aware of what we
do and stand for? There are powerful new opportunities to include, to
support, to challenge, to encourage Christians in our profession, setting out
clearly who we are, yet at the same time, if we get it right, to also allow
individuals to ‘find their own spot’

Please pray for our Officers and Committee, for God’s guidance, as
they look at changes- such as the logo and web site - that need to take
place. Pray too, for all of us as members — that we will find our own role and
contribution within this structure. May God bring about something ‘awesome’
through Christians in Library and Information Services, and do wonderful
things we weren’t necessarily looking for in and through us

Margaret Keeling, BA, MA, MCLIP, PhD, was elected as President of the
Librarians' Christian Fellowship at the annual general meeting on Saturday 2
April 2011. She worked until her retirement as Head of Services for Libraries,
Culture and Adult Community Learning for Essex County Council.



THE SECOND WORD

LOUISE MANNERS comments on misleading
reports in the news media; reflects on the findings
of the 2011 Census; and notes some spoof
predictions for 2013

SEEN IN THE MEDIA

On 10 January 2013 an employment appeal tribunal ruling was
published to reveal that the employment tribunal on 13 December
2012 upheld an earlier ruling of a lower tribunal that, in the specific
case of a care worker called Celestine Mba, the London Borough of
Merton was entitled to sack a care worker for refusing to work on
Sundays. Mba had not been promised that she could have every
Sunday off. The judgement was not that Christians have no right to
not work on Sundays.

Unfortunately the employment tribunal had already been reported
by news media as ruling that Christians have no right to not work on
Sundays. Employment tribunals should issue judgement and a
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written version of the ruling at the same time.

2011 census data reveal a population of England and Wales of 51.6
million, an increase from 54.4 million in 2001 of 3.7 million (seven
per cent). That increased population is less keen to tick the
Christianity box than in the past. The religion question is the only
voluntary question in the census. The question was not answered
by 7.2 per cent of respondents. In 2011 59.3 per cent identified as
Christian, 25,1 per cent identified as having no religion and 3%
identified as being Muslim.

In Knowsley 80.9 per cent identified as Christians, meaning that the
Knowsley local authority has the highest proportion identifying as
Christians. The Norwich local authority has the highest proportion
identifying as having no religion, at 42.5 per cent. Back in 2001 in
England and Wales 71.7 per cent identified as Christian, 25.1%
identified as having no religion and 4.8% identified as being Muslim.
The future for Christian congregations in England and Wales is
bleak with a shortage of priests and pastors and maintenance bills
for churches and church buildings to pay.

The 21/28 December Bookseller humour column, Daisy Frost's
Diary, featured spoof predictions for 2013 with an increase in
religiosity in celebrities and in the general population and increased
sales of religious literature. | remembered the spoof predictions
when | noted that a new version of G.K. Chesterton's Father
Brown was to be broadcast on BBC1 with the actor Mark Williams
playing Father Brown admitting to enjoying wearing Father Brown's
cassock and hat!

Louise Manners, DipLib, MA, MCLIP, works as a Subject
Librarian at the Ealing, Hammersmith and West London
College and serves as Chair of the Librarians' Christian
Fellowship.



NEWS

BOOK NOW FOR THE ANNUAL CONFERENCE OF THE
LIBRARIANS' CHRISTIAN FELLOWSHIP

“BEYOND LIBRARIANSHIP”
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SATURDAY 20 APRIL 2013:
EADON HALL, METHODIST CENTRAL
HALL, WARWICK LANE, COVENTRY,

CV1 2HA, from 10.30.a.m.

SPEAKERS:

HEATHER LEWIS

Am | Just a Librarian?
Preparing to Make a Change in Career Path

Prof. DONALD G. DAVIS, Jr.

Retirement: What Good Is It?



CONFERENCE THEMES AND
SPEAKERS

° Beyond Librarianship is the
title of the annual conference of the
Librarians'  Christian  Fellowship
which is to be held on Saturday 20
April 2013 in the Eadon Hall,
Methodist Central Hall, Warwick
Lane, Coventry, CV1 2HA, from
10.30. a.m — 4.45.p.m.

The Conference fee is £25.00,
including lunch and refreshments,
with a reduced rate of £20.00 for
unwaged delegates. Members and
non-members are welcome.

° Heather Lewis, Librarian,
HMP, The Mount, Bovingdon,
Hertfordshire, will speak on the topic
“Am | Just a Librarian? Preparing to
Make a Change in Career Path”.

Heather Lewis  will explore
some of the issues relevant to
dealing with the possibility of

redundancy or the need to change
jobs. She will suggest that thinking
and planning beforehand can help
so that practical ideas can be put
into action once the situation is a
reality. This may also be a useful
exercise for anyone wanting to
review work/life balance and future
plans particularly ensuring that as
Christians we give priority to seeking
God's will for our lives.

° In the second major session of
the day, Donald G. Davis, Jr.,
Emeritus Professor of Library History
at the University of Texas at Austin,
USA, will be considering the
question “Retirement: What Good Is

It?”

Professor Davis' theme will be
that since 'retirement' is a fairly
recent phenomenon, we are still
grappling with it. There will be some
rest, some slowing down, to be sure,
but it is also a time when satisfying
avocations can become fruitful new
vocations. He will suggest that if we
have no or few useful pursuits
beyond our professional work, we
will  likely struggle more with
retirement.

° Heather Lewis has been
employed in library and information
work for most of her career.
Following redundancy in her
forties she explored fields of work
outside librarianship before
becoming a prison librarian in 2009.
Outside of part-time paid work
her interests revolve around church
life and music and practising to be
retired by spending time with a wide
circle of friends and drinking coffee.

° Prof. Donald G. Davis, Jr.,
has been Professor Emeritus of
Library History at the School of
Information and Department of
History, University of Texas at
Austin, USA, since 2005.

After various appointments in
libraries Donald joined the Texas
faculty in 1971, teaching courses in
professional foundations, book and
library history, collection
development and publishing. He
has also taught in the UK at the
Department of Librarianship at the
former Birmingham Polytechnic.

Donald Davis has been an
active participant in professional and



scholarly societies since the mid-
1960s and has been awarded many
honours by relevant organisations.

From 1977 to 2005 he edited
the journal Libraries and Culture
and he has written and edited many
books, articles and book reviews. A
festschrift in his honour Libraries
and Culture: Historical Essays
was published by the Library of
Congress in 2006.

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

The Annual General Meeting of the
Librarians' Christian Fellowship will
be held on Saturday 20 April 2013,
from 11.20.a.m., at the Methodist
Central Hall, Coventry, as part of
the annual conference programme.
Nominations for office and
notice of any motions to be put to
the meeting should be in the
Secretary's hands not later than

Saturday 23 March 2013.
Nominations for the following
executive committee posts are
invited: Secretary, Overseas
Secretary, Web Site and E-
Newsletter Manager, Library
Assistance  Manager, Midlands

regional rep., Southern regional rep.,
Western regional rep., Irish regional
rep., Members Without Portfolio (two
positions).

Each nomination will require a
proposer and seconder and each

candidate should indicate their
willingness to serve in writing.
Some existing committee

members may be willing to stand for
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re-election but we are always keen

to attract newcomers onto the
committee.
Our recent Review Group

report also envisaged the creation of
new committee roles — including
Recruitment Officer and Prayer
Secretary. If you think that you
might have a contribution to make in
either of these positions, please get
in touch.

A formal agenda for the
meeting will be circulated to
members not less than two weeks
before the meeting.

SENT TO COVENTRY

Coventry should prove to be a
convenient location for delegates
coming by road since it is situated at
the hub of the national motorway
system. Rail travellers can get there
in just over an hour from London
Euston or in a couple of hours from
our Midlands, Northern and Western
regions.

The Central Hall is within a
short distance of the railway and bus
and coach stations, and there are
car parking facilities nearby. Further
directions will be sent to delegates
nearer the time.

Please send your conference
bookings, or requests for further
information, to  The Secretary,
Graham Hedges, 34 Thurlestone
Avenue, liford, Essex, IG3 9DU. Tel.
020 8599 1310, E mail
secretary@librarianscf.org.uk Web site

www.librarianscf.org.uk


http://www.librarianscf.org.uk/
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From The Secretary: Graham
Hedges, Hon. FCLIP, MCLIP, 34

Thurlestone  Avenue, liford,
Essex, IG3 9DU. Tel. 020 8599
1310 E-mail
secretary@librarianscf.org.uk; Web
site www.librarianscf.org.uk
WEDNESDAY 22 MAY 2013:
VISIT TO DR. WILLIAMS'S

LIBRARY

We have arranged an early evening
visit to Dr. Williams's Library, 14
Gordon Square, London, WC1H
OAR on Wednesday 22 May 2013,
beginning 5.30.p.m.

This will be the first evening
event that we have organised for
some years and we hope that it will
be especially attractive to those who
work in Central London although,
needless to say, all members and
friends of LCF will be welcome to
take part in the visit.

It may be that some members
of the LCF group will be able to
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remain behind and have a meal
together in a local restaurant
immediately after the visit.

Please let me know if you
would like to book a place or places
on the visit, and indicate whether
you would like to join us for a meal
afterwards.

Dr. Williams's Library is
described as the pre-eminent
research library of English Protestant
non-conformity. It was established
by the will of Dr. Daniel Williams, a
leading London  non-conformist
minister of his day, who died in
January 1715/6. The collections
were greatly enlarged over the years
with many important gifts, and Dr.
Williams's original benefaction of
about 7600 books forms only a small
part of the modern library.

The present collections include
about 300,000 titles from the earliest
years of printing to the present, and
many thousands of manuscripts from
the thirteenth to the twenty-fist
century. Although the Library's
strengths are in Protestant non-
conformity, the collections include
printed works and manuscripts of
national and even international
significance.

The Library serves a very wide
readership, not only ministers and
lay people of all denominations and
faiths, but academics, independent
scholars, family historians and
research students.

You can find more information
about Dr. Williams's Library, its
collections and opening hours on the
web site at http://www.dwlib.co.uk


http://www.librarianscf.org.uk/
mailto:secretary@librarianscf.org.uk

FAITH UNDER THE
UMBRELLA

the Chartered Institute of
Library and Information
Professionals, will be holding its
next Umbrella Conference from
Tuesday 2 — Wednesday 3 July
2013 in a new venue at the
University of Manchester campus in
Oxford Road, Manchester.

Long standing readers will
know that for more than thirty years
we have organised a Service of
Thanksgiving for delegates to major
conferences organised by the
Library Association and CILIP.

This year, however, we have
been informed that it will not be
possible to include a Service during
the Conference programme. This
change of policy is due to “room
restrictions, budgetary constraints
and other conference activities”.

However, CILIP would like to
ensure that all faiths are given the
opportunity for quiet reflection or
prayer at the Umbrella Conference.
To allow this, CILIP will arrange for a
room to be allocated to delegates so
they can spend time whenever it is
convenient for them during the
Conference.

Although we are disappointed
that it will not be possible to
schedule a Service at the 2013
Conference, we are keen to support
Umbrella in other ways and to
ensure an LCF presence at the
event. We have asked, therefore,
whether it would be possible for us
to donate a Bible and book of
prayers to the prayer room, provide

CILIP,
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prayer notes that some people might
wish to use, or possibly leave a
small quantity of our information
leaflets in the room.

At the time of writing, we have
not yet received a formal reply to
these suggestions but we hope that
there will be a positive response
from CILIP in due course.

In the meantime we would
encourage our readers to remember
Umbrella in their prayers, attend the
Conference if possible, and make
use of the promised room for prayer
and reflection.

Details of Umbrella are
available from Jason Russell at
CILIP, 7 Ridgmount Street, London,
WC1E 7AE. Tel. 020 7255 0544.
Web site www.cilip.org.uk/events

ANNUAL PUBLIC LECTURE

2013 will  mark the fiftieth
anniversary of the death of the
famous apologist and novelist C.S.
Lewis and our Annual Lecture will
take a new look at the enduring
influence and legacy of this noted
Christian writer.

The Rev. Dr. Michael Ward,
Senior  Research Fellow at
Blackfriars Hall, University of Oxford,
and author of Planet Narnia, and
The Narnia Code, will be our guest
speaker and the lecture will be held
on Saturday afternoon 19 October
2013 at the New Road Baptist
Church, Bonn Square, Oxford.


http://www.cilip.org.uk/events

PERSONAL AND
PROFESSIONAL NEWS

° Our Colchester member (and
2012 Conference speaker) Sara
Batts continues to be active
alongside her daily work as a law
librarian based in the City of London.

Sara led a workshop on the
topic Finding Your Feet in a Church
Full of Families at last summer's
Greenbelt arts festival in
Cheltenham.

She also delivered a paper at
the New Media  Conference
organised by Premier Christian
Radio. Drawing on her recent PhD
research, Sara posed the questions:
How are churches actually using the
Internet? What can we learn from
best (and worst) practice?

° Our Dublin bookseller member
Louis Hemmings was a sponsor of
the television documentary OIld
MacDonald's Farm televised by
BBC Scotland on Sunday 23
December 2012. This programme
from Norman Stone's 1A
Productions told the story of Donald
MacDonald, a Scottish businessman
who moved with his wife and
daughters to Zambia to lead the
comfortable ex-pat life but ended up
fostering thirty street children in their
family home.

Holly: a story of stillbirth by
Louis and Liz Hemmings is now
available as a download in Kindle
format on www.amazon.co.uk

° Past LCF speaker Tony
Jasper was recently interviewed
about his work as an actor,
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broadcaster and playwright for the

Culture Footprint newsletter
produced by the Evangelical
Alliance.

He described his vision for the
arts as “assaulting and confronting,
energising and growing in people's
lives, letting loose ways and means
for us to focus on the many gifts
God has given ...". The full
interview can be read on the EA's
web site at http://www.eauk.org

Tony produces an on-line arts
magazine Crisis which can be read
on the web site of his Jasperian
Theatre Company at
http://www.jasperian.org Recent issues
have included articles on the fiftieth
anniversary of The Beatles and the
decline of the Christmas record plus

a review of Bob Dylan's most
recent aloum Tempest.
° Past LCF speaker Alan

Millard was one of the scholars
interviewed as part of the
documentary Joanna Lumley: The
Search for Noah's Ark first
broadcast on ITV1 on Sunday 23
December 2012.

Alan is an Emeritus Professor
and Honorary Senior Fellow at the
University of Liverpool where he
specialised in Hebrew and other
ancient Semitic Languages. He is
a former Librarian at Tyndale House,
Cambridge and served as guest
preacher at LCF's Service of
Thanksgiving in Manchester in 1995
held during that year's Umbrella
conference.

° Since his retirement
member Kenneth Whittaker

our
has
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had time to write hymns and carols
and to compose music for some of
them.

Kenneth has now published
some of his Christmas songs in an
A4 pamphlet Ken's Carol Time.
This includes the words of the
carols, musical notation, and
suggestions for existing hymn tunes
which match the words.

Kenneth says that he has a
few remaining copies of the
pamphlet available and that anyone
interested in receiving a copy should
contact him at 193 Lumb Lane,
Audenshaw, Manchester, M34 5RX.

RECORDS MANAGEMENT

Helen Precious, a member of a
church in Lindfield, West Sussex,
reports that her church is starting a
new development project and they
need to record all the ongoing
documentation associated with it and
keep a chronological log. Helen
thinks that what they need is some
kind of records management system.

Does anyone have
recommendations of good
(preferably free) ones that would
meet this small scale need? Also,
are there individuals out there who
might offer this service as a business
or on a voluntary basis?

If you can help, please contact
Helen at helen@helenandjoe.co.uk

LION FICTION

Leading Christian publisher Lion
Hudson is launching a new range of
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fiction titles in March 2013 with a
special emphasis on crime, women's
fiction and fantasy novels.

The Lion Fiction list will mark a
return to the imprint by three
established authors: Stephen
Lawhead, Fay Sampson and Pam
Rhodes.

The latest novels from Stephen
Lawhead are The Skin Map and
The Bone House, the first two titles
from his Bright Empires science
fiction series based on parallel
universes and quantum physics.
Lion will also be publishing
Lawhead's Avalon which
transposes the familiar story of King
Arthur into a contemporary setting.

Fay Sampson, author of both
popular fantasy and historical
novels, is working on a new crime
series and the next title Death on

Lindisfarne will appear in the
Spring.

Popular Songs of Praise
presenter Pam Rhodes will be

launching her new women's fiction
series.

Other writers represented in
the list will include past LCF
interviewee Donna Fletcher Crow,
with her Monastery Murders series.

Commissioning Editor Tony
Collins says that Lion Fiction titles
will “draw, subtly, upon the great
narrative themes of transformation,
growth, sacrifice, redemption, the
power of guilt and the possibility of
forgiveness”.

Readers may recall that Lion
Publishing stopped publishing fiction
some years ago. However, some
time later the company acquired the
Monarch imprint, whose list included
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some fiction titles. The new Lion
Fiction list will include some re-
packaged novels first published by
Monarch, including titles from
popular authors Frank Peretti and
Francine Rivers.

LEWIS AT THE ABBEY

A memorial stone to writer and
scholar C.S. Lewis is to be placed in
Poets' Corner in Westminster Abbey
in 2013. A service will take place on
22 November 2013 to mark the
fiftieth anniversary of his death.
Lewis will join such greats as John
Keats, William Blake, and T.S. Eliot
in a tradition going back six hundred

years.

Vernon White, Canon
Theologian at the Abbey, says that
Lewis was an “extraordinarily

imaginative and rigorous thinker and
writer” who “was able to convey the
Christian faith in a way that made it
both credible and attractive to a wide
range of people”. For further

information, please see:
http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/entertainment-

arts-20426778

Canon White tells me that he
expects that the Lewis service will be
open to the public and that the
Abbey will also be organising a
symposium on Lewis around the
same time. Watch the Abbey web
site at www.westminster-abbey.org/ for
details.
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CHRISTIAN RESOURCES
DIRECTORY

Does anyone have any experience
of using the Christian Resources
Directory, the on-line replacement
for the UK Christian Handbook,
launched by the Bible Society a
year or so ago.

| was surprised to find, on a
recent visit to the Directory site,
how many well known Christian
organisations are still not listed. A
few random examples include the

Evangelical Alliance, the London
Institute for Contemporary
Christianity, Scripture Union and

Lion Hudson.

Incredibly, organisations such
as The Salvation Army and The_
Lawyers' Christian Fellowship are
listed alphabetically under “The”
rather than under Salvation or
Lawyers.

As it stands, the Directory
does not seem to be a wholly
satisfactory substitute for the printed
UKCH of former years.

You can find the Christian
Resources Directory at
http://directory.biblesociety.org.uk

NEW TECHNOLOGY

Author and priest Jonah Lynch is a
big fan of technology but he also
believes that, for all its marvellous
gifts, technology is  stealing
something special from us in the
twenty-first century.  His concerns
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about some of the negative aspects
of the Internet and social media are
expressed in a new book The Scent
of Lemons: technology and
relationships in the age of
Facebook, published by Darton,
Longman, and Todd, price £9.99,
ISBN 978-0232529586.

The negative and positive
aspects of the Internet are also
explored by David Clark in his You,
Your Family and the Internet,
published by Day One, price £5.99,
ISBN 978-1846253409. The author
explains how  Christians can
understand the dangers and
opportunities offered by the Internet
and encourages readers to draw on
biblical principles to help them to
apply these to the dangers at hand.

WESTMINSTER CENTENARY

The Methodist Central Hall,
Westminster, celebrated its
centenary in 2012 with special

services and activities including a
broadcast service on BBC Radio
Four and two “Gatherings” - a
“Songs of Praise” style service with
Pam Rhodes and a “Good Sports”

evening before last summer's
Olympic Games.

A centenary booklet
Remember, Rejoice, Renew

includes contributions from members
of the Central Hall staff and short
articles on the various aspects of the
church's work. These include its
healing ministry, its mid-week
services, its alternative worship
group, its children's work, and its
conference centre.
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Paul Moynihan and Frank
Waller contribute an article on the
Epworth Archive, now also known as
the Book Room, the Central Hall's
small library of books from the
former Epworth Press and Methodist
Publishing House which closed
down several years ago. The article
records that two volunteer librarians
supplied by the Librarians' Christian
Fellowship Janet White and
Elizabeth Williams — catalogued and
classified the books using the Dewey
system. The collection was visited
by the then President and Vice
President of the Methodist
Conference — the Rev. Lionel
Osborn and Mrs. Ruth Pickles — on
Sunday 8 January 2012.

Now that the library is up and
running it is available by
appointment for the use of
researchers, scholars and other
interested persons. LCF members
may have a further role to play in
bringing the existence of this unique
collection of Methodist history and
theology to the attention of friends,
colleagues or library users likely to
be interested. For more information
please contact Frank Waller at
fwaller@c-h-w.co.uk Tel. 020 7654
3826.

TOGETHER AGAIN

LCF readers will be interested to
know that a new magazine for the
Christian book trade was launched
in January 2013 to replace the
earlier Christian Marketplace which
ceased publication in September of
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last year.

Together is to be a forty-eight
page, A4, bi-monthly magazine
published by Christian Resources
Together, organisers of the annual
retreat for suppliers and booksellers
within the religious book trade. The
magazine has been launched
following discussions with retailers
and suppliers who expressed a
desire to see the continuation of an
independent printed trade magazine.

The team behind the new
publication are Steve and Mandy
Briars, of Christian Resources
Together, Clem Jackson, former
Editor of Christian Marketplace,
and LCF associate member Eddie
Olliffe (who is also a trustee of the
Christian Book Promotion Trust and

its Speaking  Volumes library
scheme).
The first issue of the

magazine was a free of charge
twenty-five page preview issue. LCF
readers in the United Kingdom
should find a complimentary copy
included in this mailing courtesy of
the publishers.

The first issue of the full forty-
eight page publication will follow in
March 2013 and will be available
on subscription. Although Together
is intended primarily for Christian

booksellers and publishers, the
contents will be of interest to
Christian librarians interested in

keeping abreast of Christian books
and media and developments within
the Christian book trade.

Details of how to subscribe are
included in the first issue and further
information is available from Steve
Briars, Christian Resources
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Together, P.O. Box 995, Aylesbury,
HP20 9HU. E-mail

steve@christianresourcestogether.co.uk
Tel. 01296 489860.

A WORD FROM THE
SPONSORS

Most readers will be familiar with the
Christian Book Promotion Trust and
its Speaking Volumes project in
which churches are encouraged to
donate popular Christian paperbacks
to their local public and school
libraries and other institutions.

This year Speaking Volumes
will be taking on a new role as one of
the main sponsors of Christian
Resources Together, the annual
conference and retreat for members
of the Christian book trade. The
other main sponsors are the Bible
Society and Christian Copyright
Licensing International. ~Additional
sponsorship is provided by Hodder
and Stoughton, Kingsway
Publications and Integrity Music.

The next retreat is to be held
from Monday 29 - Tuesday 30
April 2013 at the Hayes
Conference Centre, Swanwick,
Alfreton, Derbyshire, DE55 1AU.
Speakers will include Dr. Tom
Wright, Jeff Lucas and Tony
Horsfall and worship will be led by
Nikki Fletcher of Holy Trinity
Brompton.

Details of Christian Resources
Together can be obtained from
Steve Briars at the address above.

For details of Speaking
Volumes, please contact Paula
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Renouf, P.O. Box 1070,
Whittlesford, Cambridgeshire, CB22
4WX. E mail
info@speakingvolumes.org.uk  Web site
www.speakingvolumes.org.uk

FROM THE SECRETARY'S
MAILBAG

LCF Chair Louise Manners' Second
Word comments on Justice Jeremy
Cooke in the Winter 2012 Christian
Librarian (p. 5) attracted the
following forthright response from
our long standing reader Barbara
Gilman:

“l was surprised by Louise's short
article in the Winter 2012 issue.

| looked up the judge in
question on the Internet. It is not his
experience which is very worrying, it
is his existence in the role of judge
which is worrying!

The Lawyers' Christian
Fellowship gives me cause for
concern and undoubtedly could risk
compromising the independence of
the judiciary. In this instance, what
the National Secular Society had to
say was absolutely spot on, and
quite fair to Christianity. | do not
want a Christian state any more than
| want an Islamic one. Apparently
even  mainstream  evangelicals
regard the Lawyers' Christian
Fellowship as extreme. It does not
bode well for other Christian
professional organisations when
someone in Louise's position
appears to be defending people who
wish to impose their own concept of
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Christian law and practice on a
secular society thus displaying
precisely the same attitude as those
wishing to establish an Islamic state,
albeit by different means.

My feeling is that some
Christians have been panicked into
taking such a stance because of the
perceived threat of Islamisation on
the one hand, and/or secularism on
the other. But our own LCF does
not need to go down that route.”

What do others think? Send me
your comments and we will debate
Barbara's points in these pages.

CURRENT AWARENESS

° (LCF member) Sara Batts
describes her PhD research into
church web sites, supervised by the
Department of Information Science
at Loughborough University, in a
recent article.

Sara surveyed one hundred
and forty seven church web sites
and also interviewed church leaders.
She found that sixty six percent of
English churches currently have web
sites. However, the information on
these sites is not always kept up to
date and twelve per cent have
information that is three months out
of date.

Five per cent of church web
sites fail to provide the times of
Sunday services while twenty-two
per cent do not include a map.

Only nine of the sites surveyed
include material specifically for
visitors, and several of these include
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unexplained church
jargon.

Eight per cent of the web sites
visited have a blog and six per cent
are linked to some kind of social-
media service for the local church.

What's the Point of a Web Site
appears in the Church Times for 30
November 2012, p. 35.

language or

° Olly Grant's Clued-Up
Confessor on the Box explains the
background to a recent television
series based on the classic detective
stories of G.K. Chesterton.

BBC1's Father Brown took
some liberties with the originals by
moving the stories from the
Edwardian and inter-war periods and
placing them in a Cotswold village in
the 1950s.

However, the makers of the
series were keen to retain the sense
of spiritual vocation that motivated
the work of Chesterton's famous
priest detective.

Chesterton created Father
Brown after realising that priests who
spend much of their time listening to
men's sins are unlikely to be wholly
unaware of human evil.

Unlike other detectives, Father
Brown investigates crimes in the
light of eternity. He realises that, if
someone has committed a crime,
their soul is in peril and they need to
seek salvation.

The article appears in the
Church Times for 11 January 2013,
pp. 20, 30.

° Wm Paul Young believes that
the popular success of his novel The
Shack (Hodder, £7.99, ISBN 978-
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0340979495) is “one of the funniest
things that God has perpetrated on
the human race”.

The book was rejected by
twenty-six publishers before being
self-published. Since then, however,
eighteen million copies have been
sold in forty-one languages.

The Shack features Mack and
his life-changing encounter with God
after the tragic death of his youngest
child.

The follow-up novel Cross
Roads (Hodder, £16.99, ISBN 978-
1444745986) has more humour and
a larger cast of characters. It tells
the story of a multi-millionaire, Tony,
who, while in a coma, is given the
opportunity to review his life and
make choices about the future.

Although millions of readers
have embraced The Shack, some
church leaders have denounced it as
sacrilege, largely because of the
author's unconventional portrayal of
the Trinity.

Sarah Meyrick's Moving on
from the Shack appears in the
Church Times for 4 January 2013,
pp. 16-17.

° Writer Francis Spufford talks
about his Christian faith in a recent
interview.

Although brought up in the
Church of England he dropped out
of religion for a number of years.
He returned to faith at the age of
thirty-five when Christian talk about
sin, forgiveness and redemption
started to make sense.

His book Unapologetic
(Faber, £12.99, ISBN 978-
0571225217) was not written to



make converts but to ask people to
recognise that Christianity makes
surprising emotional sense.

Spufford does not regard
himself as a “Christian author’, in the
sense of someone who writes within
a world of specifically Christian
books, but as a writer who happens
to be a Christian. He expects to
write future books on subjects where
God is not explicitly present.

Why | Am a Christian appears
in Christianity for January 2013, p.
25.

° Novelist and historian A.N.
Wilson talks about his “lapse back
info religion” and return to the
Christian faith in a recent interview.

Wilson still finds difficulty in
understanding  certain  Christian
doctrines and finds it difficult to
reconcile the merciless nature of the
world with belief in a loving God.
However, he finds that his doubts
about religion are not as great as his
doubts about materialism.

Wilson speaks with
appreciation of the parish church
that he currently attends but dissents
from the official position of the
Church of England on such
guestions as homosexuality.

He remains an admirer of the
Enlightenment, with its scientific
quest and innovation, but believes
that it was too optimistic about
human progress.

His latest novel The Potter's
Hand (Atlantic, £17.99, ISBN 978-
1848879515) is inspired by the life
of the craftsman and industrialist
Josiah Wedgwood.

Mark Oakley's Ready to Live in
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a Poem appears in the Church
Times, Books for Christmas, 23
November 2012, pp. 11-12.

° Rachel Mann's Twilight and
the Story to Live By marks last
year's release of the fifth and final
film based on Stephenie Meyer's
Twilight series of teenage novels.

Mann suggests that these
vampire books and films play with
Christian themes and challenge the
Church to re-discover its own true
narrative.

Religion is rarely mentioned
explicity in the stories, but
Stephenie Meyer is a committed
Mormon and faith is the barely
disguised sub-text of the books.

The cover image of the first
novel, showing a woman's hand
holding a shiny apple, is an obvious
reference to the Adam and Eve
story and the theme of forbidden
fruit.

The love story of the human
girl Bella and the vampire Edward
could be seen as an exposition of
Isaiah 11 in which natural enemies,
the lion and the lamb, are reconciled
and lie down together.

However, some features of the
books are disturbing. The books
have an old-fashioned, even
oppressive, view of male/female
relationships and the portrayal of
Edward's family of good vampires
verges on a celebration of the worst

excesses of consumerism and
capitalism.
The article appears in the

Church Times for 16 November
2012, p. 16.



° (Past LCF speaker) Dave
Roberts looks at the response of the
Christian community to the success
of the Twilight novels and films.

An extreme view is provided by
the American pastor, Mark Driscaoll,
who writes “Twilight is for teenage
girls what porn is for teenage boys:
sick, twisted, evil, dangerous,
deceptive and popular’.

Past history would suggest that
a combination of Christianity, fantasy
horror stories, sex and alternative
spiritualities has always been a
successful publishing strategy.

The Twilight stories promote
the idea of powers that are latent
within the human personality rather
than spiritual gifts that come from the
Holy Spirit.

The vampire, Alice, is
obsessed with material goods and
embodies the values of consumer
culture. The heroine, Bella, is
obsessed with physical beauty in
contrast to the Christian message
that our identity can be rooted in
something more beautiful and
mystical: God's unconditional love.

Twilight Out of the Shadows

appears in Christianity, January
2013, pp. 14-15.
° In Pilgrim's Progress Receives

a Twenty-First Century Makeover.
Was this a good idea? Simon Parke
describes some of the factors that
influenced his attempts to update
John Bunyan's classic story.

Society has changed since
Bunyan wrote his book in the
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seventeenth century. Changes
have included the growth of
technology and social media; a

growing awareness of psychology;
and the rise of explicit atheism and
secularism.

These are all reflected in
Parke's Pippa's Progress: a
Pilgrim’s Journey to Heaven
(Darton, Longman and Todd, £9.99,
ISBN 978-0232529458) where the
central character visits the city of
Socialmeja, encounters the Sea of
Identity and the Rock of Hidden Self;
and debates faith with a character
called Millicent Atheist.

The article appears in the
Church of England Newspaper,
England on Sunday, 25 November
2012, p. E1.
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